$See \ discussions, stats, and author \ profiles \ for \ this \ publication \ at: \ https://www.researchgate.net/publication/323456885$

Using Meta-Analysis to Estimate World Oil Demand Elasticity

Preprint · February 2018



Some of the authors of this publication are also working on these related projects:

Project Biofuel-EESR: Economic and Energy Security Role of Biofuels View project

Project Worl oil demand elasticity meta-analysis View project

Using Meta-Analysis to Estimate World Crude Oil Demand Elasticity



Approved for public release. Distribution is unlimited.

OAK RIDGE NATIONAL LABORATORY MANAGED BY UT-BATTELLE FOR THE US DEPARTMENT OF ENERGY Rocío Uría-Martínez Paul N. Leiby Gbadebo Oladosu David C. Bowman Megan M. Johnson

12/10/2018

DOCUMENT AVAILABILITY

Reports produced after January 1, 1996, are generally available free via US Department of Energy (DOE) SciTech Connect.

Website www.osti.gov

Reports produced before January 1, 1996, may be purchased by members of the public from the following source:

National Technical Information Service 5285 Port Royal Road Springfield, VA 22161 *Telephone* 703-605-6000 (1-800-553-6847) *TDD* 703-487-4639 *Fax* 703-605-6900 *E-mail* info@ntis.gov *Website* http://classic.ntis.gov/

Reports are available to DOE employees, DOE contractors, Energy Technology Data Exchange representatives, and International Nuclear Information System representatives from the following source:

Office of Scientific and Technical Information PO Box 62 Oak Ridge, TN 37831 *Telephone* 865-576-8401 *Fax* 865-576-5728 *E-mail* reports@osti.gov *Website* http://www.osti.gov/contact.html

This report was prepared as an account of work sponsored by an agency of the United States Government. Neither the United States Government nor any agency thereof, nor any of their employees, makes any warranty, express or implied, or assumes any legal liability or responsibility for the accuracy, completeness, or usefulness of any information, apparatus, product, or process disclosed, or represents that its use would not infringe privately owned rights. Reference herein to any specific commercial product, process, or service by trade name, trademark, manufacturer, or otherwise, does not necessarily constitute or imply its endorsement, recommendation, or favoring by the United States Government or any agency thereof. The views and opinions of authors expressed herein do not necessarily state or reflect those of the United States Government or any agency thereof.

ORNL/TM-2018/1070

Environmental Sciences Division

Using Meta-Analysis to Estimate World Crude Oil Demand Elasticity

Rocío Uría-Martínez Paul N. Leiby Gbadebo Oladosu David C. Bowman Megan M. Johnson

Date Published: 12/10/2018

Prepared by OAK RIDGE NATIONAL LABORATORY Oak Ridge, TN 37831-6283 managed by UT-BATTELLE, LLC for the US DEPARTMENT OF ENERGY under contract DE-AC05-00OR22725

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS	iii
LIST OF FIGURES	
LIST OF TABLES	iv
ABSTRACT	5
1. INTRODUCTION	6
2. META-ANALYSIS DATABASE DESCRIPTION	8
3. METAREGRESSION ANALYSIS: METHODS AND EXPLANATORY VARIABLES	11
3.1 EXPLANATORY VARIABLES	13
4. RESULTS FROM METAREGRESSION ANALYSIS	
4.1 WORLD CRUDE OIL ELASTICITY DEMAND ESTIMATION	27
4.2 COMPARISON TO OTHER WORLD ELASTICITY ESTIMATES	
5. CONCLUSIONS	31
6. REFERENCES	32
APPENDIX. LIST OF REFERENCES USED IN META-ANALYSIS	

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. Periods of analysis in studies included in elasticity meta-analysis database	8
Figure 2. Forest plot of demand elasticities with respect to price and income	10
Figure 3. Funnel plots by elasticity grouping	12
Figure 4. Estimated short-run and long-run world crude oil demand elasticities with respect to	
price (including income effect)	
Figure 5. Short-run price elasticities of world crude oil demand (metaregression vs. other	
published results)	30

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Likelihood Ratio Tests Comparing Fit of Linear Mixed Effects and Weighted Least	
Squares Metaregression Specifications	16
Table 2: Results from Short-Run Price Elasticity Metaregressions (Transportation)	17
Table 3: Results from Short-Run Price Elasticity Metaregressions (Non-Transportation)	19
Table 4: Results from Long-Run Price Elasticity Metaregressions (Transportation)	
Table 5: Results from Long-Run Price Elasticity Metaregressions (Non-Transportation)	
Table 6: Results from Short-Run Income Elasticity Metaregressions (Transportation)	
Table 7: Results from Short-Run Income Elasticity Metaregressions (Non-Transportation)	24
Table 8: Results from Long-Run Income Elasticity Metaregressions (Transportation)	25
Table 9: Results from Long-Run Income Elasticity Metaregressions (Non-Transportation)	
Table 10. Estimated Elasticities (Fitted Means and Baselines)	

ABSTRACT

Crude oil demand elasticities are important behavioral parameters for assessing the effectiveness of many energy policy proposals and the economic impact of crude oil market shocks. Most of the literature on crude oil demand computes elasticities for one specific petroleum product in a country or group of countries. There are fewer published values for world crude oil demand elasticity because it requires more complex estimation methods. Since world crude oil demand and price are simultaneously determined, the reduced-form single equation approach used in much of the petroleum product demand literature leads to endogeneity bias when applied to global demand. This study uses meta-analysis techniques to compute world crude oil demand elasticity. Metaregressions are first conducted to identify sources of variation in elasticity estimates for transportation and non-transportation sectors collected from 75 studies published from 2000 to 2015 using a consistent set of explanatory variables identified in the literature. The estimated coefficients from the metaregressions are then summarized into elasticity baseline values for several combinations of explanatory variable values. Finally, a global crude oil demand elasticity is computed as the consumption-weighted average of the two sectoral elasticities. Resulting mean values for the short-run crude oil demand elasticities with respect to price range from -0.07 to -0.14 depending on the attributes selected for the price variable. As expected from theory and empirical studies, crude oil demand is more price-responsive in the long run than in the short run. Long-run mean values range from -0.26 to -0.83.

1. INTRODUCTION

Crude oil demand elasticities are important behavioral parameters for assessing the effectiveness of many energy policy proposals and the economic impact of crude oil market shocks. Estimation of these parameters became a focus of attention during the crude oil crises of the 1970s, as the governments of industrialized countries looked for ways to improve energy efficiency and advance energy security, and it has remained an active research topic ever since. Elasticities must be periodically re-estimated to incorporate the effects of changes in technology, policy, and market factors.

With improvements in the availability and quality of energy consumption data (particularly for non-OECD countries) and the development of new econometric methods that enable better analysis of time series and panel data, demand elasticity estimation approaches have changed substantially over time. Estimation methodology also varies across petroleum products. Basso and Oum (2007) review the evolution of preferred model specifications for estimation of petroleum product demand in the light-duty transportation sector. Static demand equations and partial adjustment models were the most common choices for estimation of petroleum product demand in the transportation sector in the 1970s and 1980s. In the 1990s, econometricians introduced error correction and co-integration techniques for the analysis of time-series data and their application in transportation fuel demand elasticity estimation has steadily gained popularity (see Banerjee et al. (1993) for a detailed exposition of these techniques).¹ Even though the model specifications used to analyze vehicle fuel demand are sometimes applied to studies of other sectors, non-transportation petroleum product demand is often explored with distinct methodologies. For instance, interfuel substitution models are frequently used to estimate petroleum product own-price and cross-price elasticities in the industrial sector and at the household level.

Most of the literature on crude oil demand computes elasticities for one particular region and/or petroleum product. There are fewer published values for world crude oil demand elasticity because estimating it is more difficult. For world crude oil demand, crude oil price is not exogenous and the reduced-form single equation approach used in much of the petroleum product demand literature leads to endogeneity bias. Instead, most estimations of world crude oil demand elasticities are based on systems of equations. Within this group, recent structural vector autoregression (SVAR) models whose results challenge the prevailing view that short-run world crude oil demand elasticity is very low have garnered much attention. For instance, Kilian and Murphy (2014) find world crude oil demand elasticities in the range of -0.26 to -0.44 in the first month after a supply shock using 1973-2009 data. Baumeister and Peersman (2013) obtain an average elasticity of -0.26 for that same period, but they allow for timevarying parameters which reveal a substantial steepening of the crude oil supply and demand curves after the mid-1980s, IMF (2011) employ a different approach to correct for endogeneity bias in their exploration of world crude oil demand elasticity and find a much lower elasticity (in absolute value). Taking advantage of cross-sectional variation in a 45-country data panel, they estimate fixed-effect models of OECD and non-OECD crude oil demand and average the resulting elasticities, using consumption weights, into short-run world elasticities of -0.04 using 1965-2009 data and -0.02 for the more recent 1990-2009 subperiod.² Together, the three studies referenced in this paragraph result in a

¹ Because researchers are typically interested in measuring demand responsiveness over a specific time period, time-series data have generally been considered more appropriate than cross-sectional data for estimating elasticities. However, crude oil demand analysis based on cross-sectional data has remained a parallel track. These studies produce long-run elasticities that summarize responses to all price and income conditions experienced by the survey respondents until the data collection period.

 $^{^2}$ The authors of the IMF study contend that any remaining endogeneity bias using their approach should be small because country-specific demand shocks will have little or no effect on the world crude oil price and common demand shocks are accounted for through inclusion of GDP as one of the explanatory variables.

very wide range of world crude oil demand elasticity estimates. Section 4.2 attempts to explain some of the reasons for these diverging findings.

We contribute to the existing literature by constructing a "bottom-up" world crude oil demand elasticity, based on hundreds of estimates from dozens of studies focused on different portions of global crude oil demand. Several studies explore differences in crude oil demand responsiveness across uses and/or countries (Dargay and Gately, 2010; Dargay et al., 2007; Dees et al., 2007; IMF, 2011). These studies have agreed in their finding that crude oil demand elasticities in OECD countries have been higher than in other regions. As for sectors, Dargay et al. (2007) and Dargay and Gately (2010) argue that the OECD has already largely abandoned crude oil consumption in those uses where fuel switching was easier (e.g., electricity generation, space heating). Both of these studies conclude that world crude oil demand elasticity should be expected to decrease as the fraction of total oil demand originating in more inelastic regions and sectors increases. However, technology, policy, and/or behavioral changes could result in different future crude oil demand elasticity trends. For instance, elasticity in the transportation sector might increase as alternative fuels continue to be adopted and the non-OECD region might become more price responsive if price subsidies on petroleum products are phased out and economic growth sets the region in a trajectory that converges toward that of OECD countries.

Although other researchers have used metaregressions in surveys of the demand elasticities of gasoline (Espey, 1998; Brons et al., 2008; Havranek et al., 2012; Havranek and Kokes, 2015), petroleum products for industrial use (Stern, 2009), or multiple energy products (Labandeira et al., 2017), our study is the first that applies this methodology to gain insight on the value of world crude oil demand elasticity computed as a weighted average of the price responsiveness of two sectors (transportation and non-transportation). In specifying the metaregression model and selecting an econometric estimation approach, we aim to mitigate potential biases associated to the use of meta-data (Borenstein et al., 2009; Nelson and Kennedy, 2009): variance heterogeneity, publication bias, and within-study correlation of residuals. We weigh elasticity estimates by the inverse of their precision to avoid excessive influence of large, imprecise estimates. We test for publication bias-the idea that our metadata is not a random sample of the entire population of elasticity estimates due to higher likelihood of a study being published when estimate size or magnitude is consistent with economic theory and statistically significant. If publication bias is present, we add the variance of estimates as one of the explanatory variables in the metaregression to control for the relationship between the magnitude of an elasticity estimate and its variance. Finally, we use two alternative approaches to account for the lack of independence of residuals corresponding to elasticity estimates obtained from the same study: cluster-robust standard errors or addition of study-level random intercepts. Our choice of explanatory variables is driven by the objective of identifying sources of variation that are important to produce adequate elasticity values for specific empirical applications. For instance, a model exploring multi-year period responses to a policy (e.g., international carbon tax) and a model that depicts short-run responses to a crude oil supply shock require different elasticity inputs. We also pay attention to the relationship between elasticities and cross-sectional differences in price and income levels and assess the specific length of run (number of years) of long-run elasticity estimates.

2. META-ANALYSIS DATABASE DESCRIPTION

We performed queries in Google Scholar and Econlit as well as snowball searches to identify peerreviewed journal articles and working papers published between 2000 and 2015 containing primary estimates of crude oil or petroleum product demand elasticities. We discarded studies that did not provide standard errors or other related information (t-statistic, p-value or confidence intervals) to infer the precision of the elasticity estimates. We excluded estimates with an absolute value outside of (-5,5) interval as well as observations that cannot be assigned to OECD/nonOECD regions or transportation/non-transportation sectors. Finally, we dropped observations for which the value of any of the explanatory variables to be included in the metaregression analysis are not available. The resulting dataset to be used in the metaregression analysis consists of 1983 observations from the 75 papers listed in Appendix A. Figure 1 shows the initial and final year of the data period considered in each of the papers in our database.



Figure 1. Periods of analysis in studies included in elasticity meta-analysis database

Even though 40 of the 75 papers in the database were published after 2009, only 12 contain data for 2010 or later. The average lag between publication year and end of analysis period is approximately 5 years. Studies based on time series data tend to analyze longer periods and result in average elasticities that might be less representative of recent conditions than those from studies using more recent data panels.³

³ The average length of data period covered by papers in our database using time series and panel data is 28 and 17 years respectively.

The average years in this database are 1989, 1994, and 2004 for subsets of studies using time series, panel, and cross-sectional data respectively.

Beyond segmentations by type (price or income) and length of time (short- or long-run), we also segment the database by sector (transportation or non-transportation) because the data sources and estimation methods used by studies generating these two elasticities tend to be different.⁴ Segmentation by sector also enables a more tailored selection of explanatory variables for the metaregression analysis. We considered further segmenting the data by region (OECD versus non-OECD) but some of the resulting 16 groupings contained few observations making the validity of a metaregression analysis approach questionable. Instead, to control for regional differences, we include regional dummies and cross-sections of price and income levels as explanatory variables in the metaregressions.

Accounting for response period is important when comparing elasticity estimates across studies. All else equal, demand responsiveness is expected to increase with the length of the period over which the response is measured. We consider short-run elasticities as those that convey a first-period response: one year, one quarter, or one month depending on the data frequency used in each study. In addition, whenever possible, we assign long-run estimates a specific response length (in years). Dynamic demand specifications typically include a variable (lagged demand for partial adjustment models or error correction term in error correction models) whose estimated coefficient can be used to estimate the length of run implied by the long-run elasticities.⁵ To our knowledge, this is the first meta-analysis that extracts this more detailed information on length of run from long-run elasticities. We classify most of the elasticities from cross sectional studies as long-run and assign them a length of run in years equal to the average adjustment period for long-run elasticities in the same sector.⁶

As an initial exploratory step, Figure 2 displays unweighted means alongside the fixed effect and random effects means typically computed in meta-analyses, for the 8 elasticity groupings being analyzed: 2 types (price and income) times 2 lengths of run (short and long) times two sectors (transportation and non-transportation). Fixed effect means are appropriate when all elasticities in a given group originate from the same population and the only reason why they differ is sampling error. In that case, estimates with lowest standard errors should be weighted more heavily and vice versa. On the other hand, random effects means assume that variability in a given set of elasticities is partly due to inherent differences in the true effect sizes (e.g., the true population mean is different across countries, over time and/or based on other attributes). The weights applied to random effects means include an extra component to account for between-estimate variation (Borenstein et al., 2009). As in most social sciences applications of meta-analysis, the random effects model is most appropriate to describe our dataset because there is no single true value for petroleum product demand elasticity.

model; for error correction models the formula is $ln(1-0.9)/ln(\theta) + 1$.

⁴ Gasoline or diesel demand elasticities were assigned to the transportation sector unless the study mentioned explicitly that its consumption data corresponded to a different sector. Elasticities in the non-transportation category include elasticities for petroleum demand in the industrial sector, residential sector (for uses other than transportation) or petroleum products used in those sectors (industrial use of diesel and gas oil, fuel oil, kerosene, liquefied petroleum gas, residual fuel oil, other petroleum products). Even though aviation is a transportation activity, jet fuel demand was assigned to the non-transportation category. ⁵ Balcombe et al. (2004) show that the number of periods to achieve 90% of the long-run elasticity estimated using and ARDL specification can be calculated as $ln(1 - 0.9)/ln(\theta)$. θ is the estimated coefficient on lagged demand in a partial adjustment

⁶ The only cross-sectional elasticities classified as short-run are from 3 studies that used data from household surveys where the same household is interviewed multiple times at intervals equal or less than one year (e.g., Frondel et al.,(2008)). Alternatively, data from these studies could have been categorized as a (very unbalanced) panel.



Note: Colored dots and black dots correspond to weighted and unweighted means, respectively.

Figure 2. Forest plot of demand elasticities with respect to price and income

All weighted and unweighted means are less than one in absolute value (i.e., inelastic). For both types of elasticity and both lengths of run, the unweighted average elasticities are greater for the transportation sector than for other sectors. The same result is true for the random effects means but not for the long-run fixed effect means. For all elasticity groupings except long-run non-transportation, the random effects mean is an intermediate value between the unweighted and fixed effect means. This result is consistent with a data set where the smaller effect sizes (elasticities in this case) are the most precisely measured. For long-run, nontransportation elasticities, fixed effect means are the largest. This result indicates that the relationship between effect size and precision of the estimate is weaker for that elasticity grouping.

3. METAREGRESSION ANALYSIS: METHODS AND EXPLANATORY VARIABLES

Our model specification and estimation method choices address the econometric issues that are typically present in energy and resource economics meta-analyses applications (e.g., Bel and Gradus (2016); Havranek and Kokes (2015); Ma et al. (2015); Daniel et al. (2009)). The starting point for metaregression specification is a linear relationship between a set of *i* elasticity estimates β_i , an intercept α_0 , the set of *k* explanatory variables associated to the *i* elasticity estimates $X_{i,k}$, and a residual for each elasticity estimate, e_i .

$$\beta_i = \alpha_0 + \sum_{k=1}^K \alpha_i * X_{i,k} + e_i$$

a) Variance heterogeneity (heteroskedasticity)

When the variances of the elasticity estimates β_i are known, Borenstein et al. (2009) and Nelson and Kennedy (2009) recommend giving more weight to the more precise ones. We follow that approach to address the issue of variance heterogeneity and estimate the model using weighted least squares with the inverse of standard error of each estimate (*1/se_i*) as weights.

$$\frac{\beta_i}{se_i} = \frac{\alpha_0}{se_i} + \sum_{k=1}^K \alpha_i * \frac{X_{i,k}}{se_i} + \epsilon_i$$

b) Publication bias

Publication bias arises when the sample of published estimates is not a random sample of the full population of estimates. The bias results from researchers being more likely to submit, and journals being more likely to publish, studies finding larger effect sizes and/or estimates conforming to the theoretically expected sign. The panels in Figure 3 are funnel plots showing the relationship between the inverse of the standard error (i.e., precision) on the y-axis and the effect size on the x-axis for each of the 8 elasticity groupings. The more asymmetric a funnel plot is around the most precise estimate, the stronger publication bias there is (Havranek et al., 2012). Funnel asymmetry tests confirmed statistically significant asymmetry at the 10% confidence level in 7 of the 8 metaregressions. Long-run income elasticities in non-transportation sector is the only grouping for which funnel asymmetry can be rejected at the 10% confidence level.



Figure 3. Funnel plots by elasticity grouping

To correct for publication bias, we implement the *precision-effect estimate with standard error* (PEESE) method outlined in Stanley and Doucouliagos (2007) in which the variance of the effect sizes is included as one of the explanatory variables in a weighted least squares estimation. PEESE is a modified version of the Heckman regression used to address sample selection bias. PEESE uses the heteroscedastic nature of standard errors in a meta-analysis database to capture the relationship between the precision of elasticity estimates and their probability of being published.

$$\frac{\beta_i}{se_i} = \frac{\alpha_0}{se_i} + \eta_0 * se_i + \sum_{k=1}^K \alpha_i * \frac{X_{i,k}}{se_i} + \epsilon_i$$

c) Within-study correlation of residuals

Most primary studies produce more than one elasticity estimate. In our database, we find that multiple effect sizes from the same paper typically result from authors reporting results from multiple estimation methods or segmenting their datasets by household characteristics, geographical units, or time periods. Each additional estimate from the same study provides less additional information that an estimate from a different study and should be weighted accordingly in the metaregression.⁷ Nelson and Kennedy (2009)

⁷ We argue that overweighting of individual estimates from a single study will be less severe if the metaregression includes explanatory variables to capture their attributes. We computed the number of "unique" observations in each grouping as those for which at least one of the explanatory variables (other than *VARIANCE*) differs from all the other observations in the grouping. Standard error clustering should be strongest for the subgroups with the lowest fraction of unique observations out of their total number of observations: short-run nontransportation price (23%) and short-run transportation income (38%) elasticities.

advise researchers to control for the clustering of standard errors that results from having multiple effect sizes from the same study. Depending on the sample size and number of studies, it sometimes is advisable to just pick the mean estimate from each paper or select a preferred estimate. Here, such approach would result in very small sample sizes for some of the metaregressions.

We apply two alternative approaches to control for within-study correlation of residuals. The first approach adds a correction to the standard errors of parameter estimates to control for the correlation among residuals from each study.⁸ In what follows, we refer to that specification as weighted-least squares (WLS) with cluster-robust standard errors. Without correction, WLS would tend to underestimate the variance of the estimated model coefficients (Cameron and Miller, 2015). The second variant is a linear mixed effects (LME) specification which acknowledges the presence of study-level clusters in the database more explicitly. In the LME specification, model variables and their standard errors have an extra index j that indicates the study (i.e., cluster) from which each elasticity estimate originated and the residual has a study-level component v_j and an observation-level component u_{ij} . where *i* represents a study and *j* an elasticity estimate.

$$\frac{\beta_{ij}}{se_{ij}} = \frac{\alpha_0}{se_{ij}} + \eta_0 * se_{ij} + \sum_{k=1}^{K} \alpha_i * \frac{X_{ij,k}}{se_{ij}} + \nu_j + u_{ij}$$

3.1 EXPLANATORY VARIABLES

We use a general-to-specific approach to select explanatory variables for the metaregressions. The most general specification includes the subset of the explanatory variables listed below that are applicable to each elasticity grouping. In order to alleviate multicollinearity concerns, when the variance inflation factors (VIFs) of the estimated metaregressions are above 5 for any of the variables, we drop one explanatory variable at a time until all the VIFs are below 5.⁹

• *YrAvg* (all metaregressions): average year of the period of analysis in the study that produced the elasticity estimate

• SPEEDYRS (long-run elasticity metaregressions): length of adjustment period (in years).

• *Quarterly* (short-run elasticity metaregressions): indicator variable that takes the value 1 for elasticity estimates obtained from quarterly data.

• *Monthly* (short-run elasticity metaregressions): indicator variable that takes the value 1 for elasticity estimates obtained from monthly data.

• *CS* (long-run metaregressions): indicator variable that takes the value 1 for elasticity estimates from cross-sectional studies.

⁸ The cluster-robust standard errors were computed using the cluster.vcov function from the *multiwaycov* package in R. They incorporate degree of freedom corrections to mitigate over-rejection of the null hypothesis in coefficient tests when small number of clusters prevents application of asymptotic theory assumptions. The number of clusters in our database ranges between 13 for short-run income elasticities in non-transportation sectors and 58 for transportation short-run price elasticities.

⁹ The VIF for estimated coefficient β_k is calculated as VIF_k = $1/(1 - R^2_k)$ where R^2_k is the proportion of variability in the independent variable X_k explained by a regression of X_k on the rest of independent variables in the model. VIF thresholds used in the literature as indicative of serious multicollinearity range from 5 to 10 (Menard, 1995; Hair et al., 1995).

• *CSTS* (all metaregressions): indicator variable that takes the value 1 for elasticity estimates from panel data analyses.

• *Pmax* (price elasticity metaregressions): indicator variable that takes the value 1 if the elasticity is with respect to a new historical price maximum in the country or region being studied rather than an average elasticity over the full period of analysis.

• *Ymax* (income elasticity metaregressions): indicator variable that takes the value 1 if the elasticity estimate is with respect to a new historical income maximum in the country or region being studied rather than an average elasticity over the full period of analysis.¹⁰

• *StaticP* (price elasticity metaregressions): indicator variable that takes the value 1 for elasticities estimated using static demand equations (in long-run metaregressions, all cointegration equations are codified with StaticP = 1).

• *StaticY* (income elasticity metaregressions): indicator variable that takes the value 1 for elasticities estimated using static demand equations (in long-run metaregressions, all cointegration equations are codified with StaticY = 1).

• *StaticP.CS* (short-run price elasticity metaregressions): interaction dummy that takes the value 1 for elasticities from cross-sectional studies estimated using static demand specifications.

• *StaticY.CS* (short-run income elasticity metaregressions): interaction dummy that takes the value 1 for elasticities from cross-sectional studies estimated using static demand specifications.

• *PRICE.1998* (transportation sector price elasticity metaregressions): average 1998 price for crude oil (Brent) or the relevant petroleum product in the country/region to which the elasticity refers (in dollars per liter).¹¹

• *rgdpe_cap.1998* (income elasticity metaregressions): 1998 GDP per capita in real terms for the country or group of countries to which the elasticity estimate refers (in thousands of dollars).¹²

• *EndUserP* (non-transportation sector metaregressions): indicator variable that takes the value 1 if the elasticity is measured with respect to a petroleum product price and 0 if it is an elasticity with respect to the crude oil price.

• *DslTransp* (transportation sector metaregressions): indicator variable that takes the value 1 if the elasticity estimate corresponds to diesel consumption.

¹⁰ Dargay (2007) and Dargay and Gately (2010) are the only two studies in our dataset that estimate multiple income elasticities for periods of income increases, income decreases, and new income maxima to detect asymmetries and nonlinearities in crude oil demand responsiveness to changes in income. They only apply this decomposition to explain crude oil demand decisions of oil exporting countries.

¹¹ Cross-sectional 1998 price data comes from the GIZ survey (https://www.giz.de/expertise/html/4317.html). Although the survey also includes prices for non-transportation related oil consumption, the number of countries with missing observations was large and would have severely cut the sample size for those metaregressions. The year 1998 was chosen because it is close to the average year analyzed by the studies in our dataset (1992) and covered the most countries out of all the available versions of the GIZ survey conducted in the mid to late 1990s.

¹² The source for the 1998 GDP per capita data is the Penn World Table, version 9.0 (www.ggdc.net/pwt)

• *VehStk* (transportation sector metaregressions): indicator variable that takes the value 1 if the elasticity estimate comes from a study that includes a measure of vehicle stock as one of the explanatory variables for fuel demand.¹³

• *FuelSwitch* (non-transportation sector metaregressions): indicator variable that takes the value 1 if the elasticity estimate refers to a product or sector with abundant fuel switching options (residential or electricity generation sectors following the categorization in Dargay and Gately (2010)).

• *VARIANCE* (included in all metaregressions that require a correction for publication bias): the variance of the elasticity estimate.

• *CALC_STERROR* (all metaregressions): indicator variable that takes the value 1 if the study did not report the standard error or t-statistic of the elasticity estimate but was calculated instead as a function of the standard error of other estimated coefficients using the Gaussian error propagation formula.¹⁴ In his meta-analysis of the price elasticity of beer, Nelson (2014) finds that calculated standard errors tend to be larger than those directly reported in the papers.¹⁵ To correct for possible bias, Nelson (2014) introduces a dummy variable in the metaregression that takes the value 1 for calculated standard errors. We use the same approach.

Continuous variables (except VARIANCE) are centered around the average value within their grouping. For *PRICE.1998*, centering is around the Brent crude oil price. With centered variables, the metaregression intercept has a straightforward interpretation as the elasticity evaluated at the average values of the continuous variables and zero values for the indicator variables.

¹⁴ Given random variables x and y measured with standard errors d(x) and d(y) and assuming that x and y are uncorrelated, the

Gaussian error propagation formula for the standard error of q = f(x,y) is $\delta(q) = \sqrt{\left(\left(\frac{\partial q}{\partial x}\right)\delta(x)\right)^2 + \left(\left(\frac{\partial q}{\partial y}\right)\delta(y)\right)^2}$

¹³ Havranek and Kokes(2015) found that studies of gasoline demand omitting this variable result in significantly larger income elasticity values.

¹⁵ We conducted two tests to evaluate whether calculated standard errors appear to be biased. First, as recommended in Nelson (2014), we regressed standard errors on the elasticities and a dummy that takes the value 1 for calculated standard errors. The estimated coefficients were positive in most cases but only statistically significant for the short-run, transportation income elasticity and the long-run, nontransportation price elasticity. Second, we calculated standard errors for a subset of long-run elasticities for which directly reported standard errors were also available. The ratio of reported to calculated standard errors in that subset was 0.946 and 0.877 for price and income elasticities respectively. These results suggest that calculated standard errors tend to be larger although not by a large amount.

4. RESULTS FROM METAREGRESSION ANALYSIS

For each of the 8 elasticity groupings considered in this analysis, we estimate metaregressions using both the WLS and LME approaches introduced in Section 3 and conduct likelihood ratio tests to select which of the two model specifications provides the best fit. The null hypothesis tested by the likelihood ratio is that the more parsimonious model (WLS) is the "true" model.¹⁶ Table 1 shows the results from the tests.

Grouping	Log Likelihood LME	Log Likelihood WLS	Statistic	Degrees of Freedom	p value	Number of Clusters
Price-SR- Transport	351.72	302.14	99.16	1	0	58
Price-SR- NonTransport	201.88	201.88	0	1	1	18
Price-LR- Transport	-26.97	-49.08	44.22	1	0	48
Price-LR- NonTransport	-27.50	-30.16	5.32	1	0.02	20
Income-SR- Transport	64.15	52.88	22.53	1	0	50
Income-SR- NonTransport	-38.47	-38.98	1.01	1	0.31	13
Income-LR- Transport	-114.16	-125.42	22.51	1	0	48
Income-LR- NonTransport	-62.39	-62.39	0	1	1	17

Table 1: Likelihood Ratio Tests Comparing Fit of Linear Mixed Effects and Weighted Least Squares Metaregression Specifications

Based on the likelihood ratio test results, we conclude that the LME estimation is preferred for all the price elasticity metaregressions—except short-run, non-transportation—as well as for the transportation income elasticity metaregressions. For the remaining 3 metaregressions (short-run, nontransportation price, short-run nontransportation income, and long-run nontransportation income), the addition of a random intercept for each within-study cluster of elasticity estimates does not lead to a statistically significant improvement in model fit and the simpler WLS specification is preferred. The number of clusters (i.e., number of studies) in each metaregression are also included in Table 1. The discussion of estimated metaregression coefficients in Table 2 through Table 9 focuses on the preferred specification in each case, but the results of the alternative specification are also shown in the tables for reference.

¹⁶ The likelihood ratio test statistic follows a chi-squared distribution with degrees of freedom equal to the difference in degrees of freedom between the two compared models.

	WLS cluster-robust.se	LME
YrAvg	0.0029*	0.0044***
e	(0.0016)	(0.0012)
Quarterly	-0.0648	-0.0476
	(0.0567)	(0.0421)
Monthly	-0.0333	-0.0568
2	(0.0288)	(0.0526)
CSTS	-0.0355	-0.0005
	(0.0230)	(0.0199)
Pmax	-0.0206	-0.0381*
	(0.0350)	(0.0203)
OECD	0.0380	0.0172
	(0.0240)	(0.0180)
StaticP	-0.0984***	-0.0577***
	(0.0358)	(0.0169)
StaticP.CS	-0.2421***	-0.2771***
	(0.0502)	(0.0711)
PRICE.1998	-0.0850**	-0.0706***
	(0.0335)	(0.0255)
DslTransp	-0.0163	-0.0078
-	(0.0117)	(0.0110)
VehStk	-0.0247	-0.0771**
	(0.0295)	(0.0350)
VARIANCE	-0.1704	-0.0308
	(0.1614)	(0.1010)
CALC_STERRO	R -0.0192	-0.0308
	(0.0275)	(0.0371)
Constant	-0.0370**	-0.0809***
	(0.0158)	(0.0224)
Observations	432	432
R2	0.4048	
Adjusted R2	0.3862	
Log Likelihood		351.7215
Akaike Inf. Crit.		-671.4429
Bayesian Inf. Cri	t.	-606.3481
Residual Std. Err	or $0.5428 (df = 418)$	3)
F Statistic	21.8641*** (df	

Table 2: Results from Short-Run Price Elasticity Metaregressions (Transportation)

Notes: Significant at the 1% level (***), 5% level (**), 10% level (*).

Table 1 indicated that LME is the preferred model for explaining short-run transportation price elasticities. The estimated intercept (-0.0809) in Table 2 can be interpreted as the baseline elasticity. The baseline is the value of the elasticity when all indicator variables are zero and all continuous variables are equal to their sample means.

Table 2 shows that the estimated coefficient on the *YrAvg* variable is 0.0044. This can be interpreted as a decreasing trend (i.e., smaller absolute value over time) on the short-run price responsiveness of the transportation sector. The baseline elasticity corresponds to 1993—the average year of the datasets in the studies that produced the elasticity estimates being explained by this metaregression. All else equal, the baseline elasticity for 1994 would be -0.0765.

In agreement with results from previous meta-analyses of gasoline demand, static model specifications yield larger (in absolute value) short-run price elasticities of transportation demand (Espey, 1998; Brons et al., 2008). The combination of static specification and cross-sectional data leads to even larger elasticities. Relative to the baseline elasticity of -0.0809, elasticities from models using cross-sectional data and a static specification are, on average, more than 4 times larger (-0.358).

The estimated coefficient on *VehStk* is -0.0771 almost doubling price responsiveness relative to the baseline. The sign of this coefficient is contrary to the argument that elasticities from models accounting for changes in vehicle stock should be smaller (in absolute value) because they do not conflate demand responses to price with demand changes due to the evolution of average fleet attributes. However, since changes in stock are almost negligible within the length of period (one-year or less) considered in short-run elasticities, the argument for smaller elasticities resulting from models including that variable seems more relevant for the long-run elasticity metaregressions.

Short-run transportation fuel demand responsiveness to price is positively correlated with price level both when we compare price levels across countries at one point in time (*PRICE.1998*) and when we compare responsiveness to a new price maximum versus average price responsiveness (*Pmax*). All else equal, estimated price responsiveness increases by 7.06 percentage points with each additional dollar in the 1998 price level (in \$/liter) in the country or region of study relative to the price of Brent.¹⁷ In addition, estimated price responsiveness is 3.81 percentage points larger when the observed price level is a new price maximum for the country or region being studied.

Based on the estimated coefficients for the *Quarterly*, *Monthly*, *CSTS*, and *DslTransp* variables, estimated elasticities from studies using quarterly, monthly, panel, or diesel data are larger (in absolute value) than the baseline of annual, time series, non-diesel demand data. However, these four effects are not statistically significant. Also statistically insignificant is the estimated coefficient on *OECD* which indicates that, all else equal, short-term price responsiveness is smaller in studies using data for OECD countries than non-OECD countries. Finally, neither *VARIANCE* nor *CALC_STERROR* display a statistically significant coefficient meaning that 1) publication bias does not remain a concern after controlling for the effect of all other explanatory variables and 2) elasticity estimates for which the standard error was not displayed in the study and had to be calculated based on other parameters are not introducing bias into the metaregression.

¹⁷ The values of the *PRICE.1998* variable range from -0.07\$/liter for Iran and Iraq to 1.11 \$/liter for Italy. Differences among the prices of most countries or regions are in the order of cents or tenths of dollars.

	WLS cluster-robust.se	LME
YrAvg	-0.0004	-0.0004
	(0.0017)	(0.0014)
Monthly	0.1579**	0.1579
	(0.0790)	(0.2082)
CSTS	0.0563***	0.0563***
	(0.0107)	(0.0185)
OECD	-0.0195	-0.0195
	(0.0122)	(0.0128)
Pmax	-0.0251***	-0.0251**
	(0.0034)	(0.0119)
StaticP	0.0255	0.0255
	(0.0181)	(0.0176)
EndUserP	-0.0444***	-0.0444***
	(0.0130)	(0.0146)
FuelSwitch	0.0158	0.0158
	(0.0109)	(0.0249)
VARIANCE	-0.4368	-0.4368
	(0.4809)	(0.2944)
Constant	-0.0653***	-0.0653***
	(0.0142)	(0.0195)
Observations	244	244
R2	0.2453	
Adjusted R2	0.2163	
Log Likelihood		201.8780
Akaike Inf. Crit.		-379.7560
Bayesian Inf. Cri	t.	-337.7900
Residual Std. Err		
F Statistic	8.4529*** (df=	

 Table 3: Results from Short-Run Price Elasticity Metaregressions (Non-Transportation)

Notes: Significant at the 1% level (***), 5% level (**), 10% level (*).

As indicated by Table 1, the LME estimation approach does not improve the fit of the short-run nontransportation price elasticity metaregression. Thus, the WLS model with cluster-robust standard errors is the preferred specification to be discussed next.

Table 3 displays 4 statistically significant effects as well as a statistically significant baseline short-run non-transportation price elasticity of -0.0653. All else equal, elasticities from the subset of studies using panel data are 5.63 percentage points smaller in absolute value than the time-series baseline. The effect of *Monthly*, studies based on monthly rather than annual data, is even larger (0.1579) such that keeping all other attributes from the baseline elasticity constant, it would result in a positive price elasticity.¹⁸ The estimated coefficient for *EndUserP* (-0.0444) indicates that, all else equal, the demand response to an increase in the end user price of a petroleum product is 4.444 percentage points larger than the response to the same percentage increase in the price of crude oil. In addition, all else equal, elasticity with respect to a new price maximum is 2.51 percentage points larger than the average elasticity across all price levels in the period of analysis.

 $^{^{18}}$ Vásquez-Cordano (2005) is the only study in the dataset that uses monthly data to estimate price elasticities outside of the transportation sector. The two elasticity estimates from that study going into this metaregression are for kerosene (0.269) and liquefied petroleum gas (-0.333) in Peru.

The rest of estimated coefficients shown in Table 3 are not statistically significant. Lack of statistical significance and very small magnitude of the estimated coefficient on *YrAvg* mean that there is no visible trend in short-run non-transportation elasticities over time in these metadata. All else equal, estimated elasticities are 1.95 percentage points larger (i.e., more negative) for the subset of OECD elasticities than for the rest of the world. Contrary to the negative estimated coefficient for the *StaticP* variable for the transportation sector discussed in Table 2, using static model specifications to explain non-transportation crude oil demand leads to elasticities that are 2.55 percentage points smaller (less negative) than those from dynamic models. According to the estimated coefficient on *FuelSwitch*, the elasticities for petroleum products whose uses present more opportunities for fuel switching (residential, electricity generation) were not significantly different than those in other non-transportation activities during the period covered by the studies in this metaregression. Finally, the lack of statistical significance on the *VARIANCE* variable suggests that publication bias is not of key concern in this metaregression.

WL	S cluster-robust.se	LME
YrAvg	-0.0064*	-0.0016
-	(0.0036)	(0.0034)
SPEEDYRS	-0.0111***	-0.0118***
	(0.0029)	(0.0021)
CS	-0.3773***	-0.2810*
	(0.0999)	(0.1552)
CSTS	-0.0129	-0.0081
	(0.0548)	(0.0570)
Pmax	-0.5281***	-0.4712***
	(0.1417)	(0.1429)
OECD	0.2431***	0.1449**
	(0.0803)	(0.0644)
StaticP	-0.0413	0.0309
	(0.0622)	(0.0927)
PRICE.1998	-0.6395***	-0.5343***
	(0.1727)	(0.1244)
DslTransp	-0.0012	0.0224
	(0.0353)	(0.0379)
VehStk	0.1262	0.0331
	(0.0884)	(0.0897)
VARIANCE	-0.0228*	-0.0199*
	(0.0119)	(0.0104)
CALC_STERROR	-0.0821	-0.0463
	(0.0815)	(0.0950)
Constant	-0.1729*	-0.2621***
	(0.0882)	(0.1012)
	250	250
Observations	259	259
R2	0.4078	
Adjusted R2	0.3790	26.0662
Log Likelihood		-26.9662
Akaike Inf. Crit.		83.9324
Bayesian Inf. Crit.	0 7427 (16 - 24	137.2849
Residual Std. Error	0.7437 (df = 24	
F Statistic	14.1192*** (df	= 12; 246)

 Table 4: Results from Long-Run Price Elasticity Metaregressions (Transportation)

Notes: Significant at the 1% level (***), 5% level (**), 10% level (*).

Table 1 showed that the LME estimation method is preferred for transportation sector long-run price elasticities. According to the estimated intercept in Table 4, the baseline value for this elasticity grouping is -0.2621. The estimated coefficient on *SPEEDYRS* indicates that, for every extra year of adjustment, the estimated elasticity increases by 1.18 percentage points. To place that number into context, the baseline elasticity would become -0.2739 if the adjustment period length (9.3 years); all else equal, the estimated coefficient on *CS*, elasticities from studies using cross sectional data are, on average, 28.1 percentage points larger (more negative) than those based on time series data.

The estimated *Pmax* coefficient implies that responsiveness to a new price maximum is 47.12 percentage points larger than the average price responsiveness and the estimated coefficient on *PRICE.1998* means that for each dollar per liter the 1998 price of transportation fuel increases relative to the price of Brent, demand responsiveness increases by 53.43 percentage points. OECD countries tend to have higher transportation fuel prices than the rest of the world, mostly due to higher taxes. However, for OECD countries, the effect of high price level on elasticity embodied in the *PRICE.1998* variable is partly offset by the estimated coefficient on *OECD* which is of the opposite sign (0.1449). The estimated coefficient on *VARIANCE* (-0.0199) is indicative of publication bias as it means that elasticity estimates with larger variances tend to also be larger in absolute value. However, the effect is small. Without controlling for this effect, the estimated baseline would be -0.2820 instead of -0.2621.

The remaining estimated coefficients are not statistically significant. Those on *YrAvg* (-0.0016) and *CSTS* (-0.0081) are also small in magnitude suggesting no clear trend in long-run price responsiveness in the transportation sector and no significant differences in elasticity estimates from studies using panel (*CSTS*) versus time series data. Estimated coefficients on *StaticP*, *DslTransp*, and *VehStk* all imply decreases in price responsiveness in the 2-3 percentage point range associated with the use of static models, diesel (versus other transportation fuel) data, and the inclusion of vehicle stock as an explanatory variable. The lack of statistical significance of the *CALC_STERROR* variable indicates that elasticity estimates for which the standard error was not displayed in the study and had to be calculated based on other parameters are not introducing bias into the metaregression.

	WLS cluster-robust.se	LME
YrAvg	-0.0076	-0.0021
e	(0.0064)	(0.0043)
SPEEDYRS	-0.0152***	-0.0144***
	(0.0014)	(0.0017)
CSTS	0.1425*	0.1288*
	(0.0853)	(0.0773)
OECD	-0.0541	-0.0363
	(0.0797)	(0.0551)
Pmax	-0.1891***	-0.1825***
	(0.0335)	(0.0623)
EndUserP	-0.1358***	-0.1346**
	(0.0522)	(0.0613)
VARIANCE	-0.1143	-0.1365
	(0.1364)	(0.0910)
CALC_STERRO	R -0.0063	0.0427
	(0.0850)	(0.0828)
Constant	-0.3053***	-0.3397***
	(0.0953)	(0.0789)
Observations	136	136
R2	0.8095	
Adjusted R2	0.7975	
Log Likelihood		-27.5043
Akaike Inf. Crit.		77.0085
Bayesian Inf. Crit	t.	109.0477
Residual Std. Erro		27)
F Statistic	67.4568*** (di	

	· · ·			
Table 5. Degulta	fuera Lever Deve	Duioo Elasticita	Matawaanaaniana	(Non Transmontation)
$I (I) (P) \cap K P (I) (S)$	1 V (1) V (1) = V (1) V (1) = V (1) V (1)	Price Flashcuv	WPINPOPPSSINK	[/\()V]= [V()V \()()V()()()()V)]
I dore 5. Itestitis	JI OIN LONG RUIN	I TICC DIMBILLITY	metal egi essions	(Non-Transportation)

Notes: Significant at the 1% level (***), 5% level (**), 10% level (*).

Based on the likelihood ratio test p-value discussed in Table 1, LME is the preferred specification for this elasticity grouping. Table 5 displays the baseline elasticity (-0.3397) and estimated effects of the explanatory variables. Similar to the transportation sector findings in Table 4, each additional year of response period (*SPEEDYRS*) leads to an increase of elasticity (in absolute value) of 1.4 percentage points. Long-run price elasticities outside of the transportation sector are, on average, 12.88 percentage points larger in studies that use panel data rather than time series. Responsiveness to a new price maximum (*Pmax*) is 18.25 percentage points larger than the average price responsiveness. The estimated coefficient for *EndUserP* indicates that for a same percentage increase in the price of crude oil versus the end user price of a petroleum product, the demand response is 13.46 percentage points larger in the latter case.

The estimated coefficients on *YrAvg* (-0.0021) and *OECD* (-0.0363) imply slight increase in price responsiveness over time and greater responsiveness in the OECD region versus the rest of the world, but neither of these two effects are statistically significant. Finally, the coefficients on *VARIANCE* and *CALC_STERROR* are not statistically significant either which means that publication bias does not appear of grave concern within the set of studies considered in this metaregression and no sizable bias results from using error propagation methods to compute the standard errors of elasticity estimates in cases when those numbers are not directly published in the study.

	WLS cluster-robust.se	LME
YrAvg	0.0046*	0.0033
-	(0.0027)	(0.0025)
Monthly	-0.1140*	-0.0886
-	(0.0664)	(0.0917)
CSTS	-0.0920**	-0.1426***
	(0.0456)	(0.0422)
Ymax	0.0921**	0.0329
	(0.0424)	(0.0995)
StaticY	0.5638***	0.5337***
	(0.0680)	(0.0392)
StaticY.CS	-0.4340***	-0.4424***
	(0.0949)	(0.1312)
rgdpe_cap.1998	-0.0008	-0.0012
	(0.0016)	(0.0011)
DslTransp	-0.0069	0.0602**
	(0.0448)	(0.0283)
VehStk	-0.0254	-0.0365
	(0.0323)	(0.0545)
VARIANCE	0.1350	0.0996
	(0.1166)	(0.1252)
Constant	0.2095***	0.2625***
	(0.0398)	(0.0331)
Observations	355	355
R2	0.5993	
Adjusted R2	0.5876	
Log Likelihood		64.1476
Akaike Inf. Crit.		-102.2952
Bayesian Inf. Cri	t.	-51.9577
Residual Std. En		
F Statistic	51.4463*** (df	

Table 6: Results from Short-Run Income Elasticity Metaregressions (Transportation)

Notes: Significant at the 1% level (***), 5% level (**), 10% level (*).

As discussed in Table 1, the likelihood ratio test indicates that inclusion of a study-level random effect is appropriate for the metaregression of short-run income elasticities in the transportation sector. Thus, the discussion of results from Table 6 focuses on the LME specification. According to the estimated intercept, the baseline income elasticity for the transportation sector demand is 0.2625. One of the attributes of that baseline elasticity value is that it corresponds to income elasticities of gasoline demand or overall transportation fuel demand. For studies of diesel demand, the estimated coefficient on *DslTransp* indicates that income elasticities are 6 percentage points larger. Studies based on panel data (*CSTS*) yield income elasticities from panel data studies in this metaregression are for OECD countries. Thus, the CSTS variable might be partly reflecting lower income elasticities for that set of countries. Static model specifications (*StaticY*) result in 53.37 percentage points greater estimated income elasticities. For gasoline demand, Espey (1998) found a similarly large effect for this variable. However, for the subset of elasticities obtained from static models using cross sectional data, the effect of *StaticY* is largely offset by the opposite effect of the interaction dummy *StaticY.CS*.

The GDP per capita cross-sectional variable (*rgdpe_cap.1998*) suggests this elasticity is largely flat across income levels. For every additional thousand dollars of gpd per capita relative to the sample mean, income elasticity becomes 0.12 percentage points lower.¹⁹ Within a given country or region, responsiveness to a new maximum income level (*Ymax*) is 3.29 percentage points larger than the average responsiveness. However, neither of the two estimated coefficients related to income levels (*Ymax* and *rgdpe_cap.1998*) are statistically significant at the 10% level in the preferred LME specification. As found in previous meta-analyses of gasoline demand (e.g., Espey, 1998; Havranek and Kokes, 2015), including vehicle stock in the demand model (*VehStk*) results in smaller estimates of income elasticity. However, the magnitude of this coefficient is small (-0.0365) and it is not statistically significant. Finally, the lack of statistical significance on the *VARIANCE* variable suggests that, after controlling for the rest of explanatory variables, publication bias is not significantly affecting the estimated baseline for this elasticity.

	WLS cluster-robust.se	LME
YrAvg	-0.0091	-0.0158*
8	(0.0117)	(0.0088)
Monthly	0.5751***	0.6098
5	(0.1504)	(0.3927)
CSTS	0.0953	0.1087
	(0.0659)	(0.0684)
Ymax	0.0011	0.0203
	(0.0285)	(0.0500)
StaticY	0.6444***	0.6534***
	(0.0856)	(0.0690)
rgdpe_cap.1998	-0.0002	0.0000
	(0.0009)	(0.0013)
FuelSwitch	-0.0781	-0.0266
	(0.0519)	(0.0934)
VARIANCE	0.1597	0.1941
	(0.2012)	(0.2138)
Constant	0.0134	-0.0015
	(0.0602)	(0.0536)
Observations	127	127
R2	0.4563	
Adjusted R2	0.4195	
Log Likelihood		-38.4718
Akaike Inf. Crit.		98.9436
Bayesian Inf. Cri	t.	130.2296
Residual Std. Err		
F Statistic	12.3806*** (df =	

Table 7: Results from Short-Run Income Elasticity Metaregressions (Non-Transportation)

Notes: Significant at the 1% level (***), 5% level (**), 10% level (*).

The results of likelihood ratio tests in Table 1 showed that the WLS model specification with standard errors clustered at the study level is preferred to the LME specification for analyzing the variability in short-run income elasticities outside of the transportation sector. The strongest effect revealed by the WLS metaregression in Table 7 is that of static versus dynamic model specifications. The estimated

¹⁹ The sample mean of 1998 real GDP per capita is \$27,173 and the range spans from \$408 for Nigeria to \$76,100 for the United Arab Emirates.

coefficient on *StaticY* indicates that using a static model results in 64.44 percentage points larger income elasticities for this portion of crude oil demand. This large effect is consistent with the interpretation of elasticities from static models as medium run rather than short-run (Espey, 1998). The only other statistically significant effect in the WLS specification in Table 7 is the one from the use of monthly data (*Monthly*) which results in an increase in income elasticity of 57.51 percentage points. However, this result should not be viewed as general or extrapolated outside of this specific metadata sample because it is based on only two elasticity estimates from a single study.²⁰

The rest of estimated effects—increasing trend over time, larger elasticities from studies using panel data, larger responsiveness to a new GDP per capita maximum than other income levels, smaller income elasticities for higher income countries, smaller elasticities from studies of crude oil demand in the residential and electricity generation sectors, and direct relationship between elasticity estimates and their variance—are not statistically significant.

	WLS cluster-robust.se	LME
YrAvg	-0.0091	-0.0077
-	(0.0063)	(0.0050)
SPEEDYRS	-0.0141***	-0.0068**
	(0.0031)	(0.0029)
CSTS	0.0808	-0.0419
	(0.0713)	(0.0883)
Ymax	0.4998***	0.4012
	(0.1211)	(0.2768)
rgdpe_cap.1998	-0.0034*	-0.0023
	(0.0020)	(0.0016)
DslTransp	0.4783***	0.5096***
	(0.0983)	(0.0689)
VehStk	-0.1018**	-0.1032
	(0.0502)	(0.0949)
VARIANCE	0.0002***	0.0001
	(0.0001)	(0.0002)
CALC_STERRO		-0.1858**
	(0.0989)	(0.0846)
Constant	0.6282***	0.6917***
	(0.0411)	(0.0569)
Observations	226	226
R2	0.4661	
Adjusted R2	0.4439	
Log Likelihood		-114.1655
Akaike Inf. Crit.		252.3310
Bayesian Inf. Crit		293.3774
Residual Std. Erro		
F Statistic	20.9539*** (df=	= 9; 216)

Table 8: Results from Long-Run Income Elasticity Metaregressions (Transportation)

Notes: Significant at the 1% level (***), 5% level (**), 10% level (*).

 $^{^{20}}$ As for the counterpart price elasticities, Vásquez-Cordano (2005) is the only study in the dataset that uses monthly data to estimate income elasticities outside of the transportation sector. The two elasticity estimates from that study going into this metaregression are for kerosene (0.702) and liquefied petroleum gas (0.101) in Peru.

For long-run income elasticities in the transportation sector, the likelihood ratio test in Table 1 indicates that the LME specification is preferred. Results from that preferred specification in Table 8 indicate that the long-run responsiveness of transportation fuel demand to income is almost double for diesel versus other petroleum-based transportation fuels. The baseline elasticity value indicated by the intercept (0.6917) corresponds to studies using gasoline or aggregate transportation fuel demand data. All else equal, diesel demand studies find elasticities of 1.20. None of the studies on long-run income elasticity of diesel demand are for the United States. Most elasticity estimates in this category are for European countries or low-income countries. Higher elasticities for diesel in Europe can be partly explained by the policy shift toward diesel consumption in that region in the 1990s and 2000s. As for high income elasticities for diesel in low-income countries, this result is consistent with the negative coefficient on 1998 income level (*rgdpe_cap.1998*). Contrary to the idea of larger demand responses over longer adjustment periods, within the set of studies included in this metaregression, long-run income elasticity in the transportation sector slightly decreases, by 0.68 percentage points, for each additional year of adjustment. The large negative effect of calculated standard errors (*CALC_STERROR*) on effect size is indicative of bias in the calculated standard errors relative to those directly reported in the studies.

The rest of estimated effects—decreasing trend over time, smaller elasticities from studies using panel data, larger responsiveness to a new GDP per capita maximum than other income levels, smaller income elasticities for higher income countries, smaller elasticities from studies including vehicle stock as one of their explanatory variables, and direct relationship between elasticity estimates and their variance—are not statistically significant.

WLS of	LME					
YrAvg	0.0137***	0.0137***				
-	(0.0030)	(0.0035)				
SPEEDYRS	-0.0007	-0.0007				
	(0.0052)	(0.0052)				
CSTS	0.1643	0.1643				
	(0.1064)	(0.1059)				
Ymax	0.3802**	0.3802				
	(0.1569)	(0.2594)				
rgdpe cap.1998	-0.0022*	-0.0022				
• • = •	(0.0012)	(0.0019)				
CALC_STERROR	-0.4301***	-0.4301***				
	(0.0986)	(0.1015)				
Constant	0.6716***	0.6716***				
	(0.0549)	(0.0585)				
Observations	97	97				
R2	0.6362					
Adjusted R2	0.6119					
Log Likelihood		-62.3939				
Akaike Inf. Crit.		142.7878				
Bayesian Inf. Crit.		165.9602				
Residual Std. Error	0.9822 (df = 90)	0.9822 (df = 90)				
F Statistic	26.2301*** (df = 6; 90)					

Table 9: Results from Long-Run Income Elasticity Metaregressions (Non-Transportation)

Notes: Significant at the 1% level (***), 5% level (**), 10% level (*).

For long-run, income elasticities outside the transportation sector, the likelihood ratio test displayed in Table 1 indicates that the WLS specification is preferred. Table 9 shows that the baseline elasticity value implied by the intercept (0.6716) is similar to the one for the transportation sector (0.6917) as is the magnitude of the *CALC_STERROR* coefficient—indicative of bias from the calculated standard errors that were not reported in the studies.²¹ The estimated coefficient on *YrAvg* is indicative of an increasing trend—1.37 percentage points increase per year—in income elasticity for the demand of petroleum products outside of the transportation sector. Income elasticities in response to a new GDP per capita maximum (*Ymax*) are 38.02 percentage points larger than for other income levels. The estimated coefficient on *rgdpe_cap.1998* means that long-run income elasticity outside of the transportation sector decreases by 0.22 percentage points for each additional thousand dollars 1998 GDP per capita. The other two estimated effects—decreasing elasticity as length of adjustment period increases and larger elasticities from studies using panel data—are not statistically significant.

4.1 WORLD CRUDE OIL ELASTICITY DEMAND ESTIMATION

To translate the metaregression results into an estimate of world crude oil demand elasticity, a further processing step is required. Table 10 displays multiple summary metrics for each of the 8 metaregressions. Fitted means result from computing the sumproduct of the estimated coefficients and the sample mean values of the explanatory variables. The fitted means are generally smaller but not much different from the raw mean elasticities for each grouping. The remaining columns in Table 10 display alternative estimated baselines and their standard errors. Each baseline is constructed as the sumproduct of the estimated coefficients and a value of either 0,1, or the sample mean for each of the explanatory variables.²² The 3 alternative baselines differ on the values at which price level-related explanatory variables are evaluated. The first baseline *bsl* should be interpreted as the demand elasticity with respect to the average crude oil price (PRICE.1998 and EndUserP evaluated at zero in the transportation and nontransportation metaregressions respectively and *Pmax* and *Ymax* also evaluated at zero). The second baseline *bsl.max* is the demand elasticity with respect to a new crude oil price maximum or income maximum; it differs from the first in that *Pmax* and *Ymax* are assigned a value of 1 for the multiplication by their estimated coefficients. Finally, the third baseline *bsl.prodpmax* evaluates *Pmax*, *Ymax* at one, *PRICE*, 1998 at the mean, and *EndUserP* at 1 and it conveys the demand responsiveness with respect to a new observed maximum in the petroleum product prices paid by final customers. The standard errors of the three alternative baselines are calculated using the Gaussian error propagation formula.

²¹ *VARIANCE* was not included as an explanatory variable in this metaregression because the funnel asymmetry test did not find a statistically significant relationship between effect size and precision of the estimate.

²² YrAvg, rgdpe_cap.1998, DslTransp, FuelSwitch, SPEEDYRS, CS, CSTS, OECD, Monthly, and Quarterly are evaluated at their mean values. StaticP, StaticP, StaticP.CS, StaticY.CS are evaluated at 0 for short-run elasticities and at their mean for long-run elasticities. VehStk is evaluated at the mean for short-run elasticities and at zero for long-run elasticities. The rest of the explanatory variables are evaluated at zero.

Grouping	Fitted	bsl	σ	bsl.max	σ	bsl.prodpmax	σ
	mean						
Price-SR-	-0.168	-0.080	0.028	-0.118	0.035	-0.149	0.037
Transport							
Price-SR-	-0.105	-0.060	0.017	-0.085	0.017	-0.129	0.022
NonTransport							
Price-LR-	-0.452	-0.184	0.113	-0.656	0.182	-0.928	0.193
Transport							
Price-LR-	-0.451	-0.321	0.091	-0.504	0.110	-0.638	0.126
NonTransport							
Income-SR-	0.338	0.195	0.040	0.228	0.107	0.228	0.107
Transport							
Income-SR-	0.225	0.054	0.068	0.055	0.074	0.055	0.074
NonTransport							
Income-LR-	0.661	0.771	0.069	1.172	0.285	1.172	0.285
Transport							
Income-LR-	0.486	0.733	0.069	1.114	0.171	1.114	0.171
NonTransport							

Table 10. Estimated Elasticities (Fitted Means and Baselines)

We construct world price and income elasticities as weighted averages of the baseline elasticities of the transportation and non-transportation sectors presented in Table 10. The weights are based on crude oil consumption projections for the year 2017 from EIA's International Energy Outlook 2013 (56% transportation and 44% non-transportation). As additional step, we adjust the resulting short and long-run world crude oil demand price elasticities to include changes in income as an indirect mechanism by which demand responds to price shocks according to the formula $\mathcal{E}_{D,P} = \mathcal{E}_{D,P} + \mathcal{E}_{D,Y} * \mathcal{E}_{GDP,P}$ where $\mathcal{E}_{A,B}$ is the elasticity of *A* with respect to *B*, *D* is demand, *P* is price, *Y* is income, and *GDP* is gross domestic product.²³ Using a value of -0.02 for the elasticity of GDP with respect to crude oil price $\mathcal{E}_{GDP,P}$ (Oladosu et al., 2018), this second-order effect does not increase the price elasticity value significantly. The mean and 68% confidence interval for the resulting world crude oil demand price elasticities, based on results from 20,000 random draws from normal distributions truncated at mean +/- one standard deviation for each of the 8 type-sector baselines, are shown in Figure 4. All the elasticities in Figure 4 are evaluated at the average length of run of the elasticity data points included in the metaregression analysis. The average length of run is 0.9 and 11.3 years for the short-run and long-run elasticities respectively.

²³ Combining the direct and indirect effect (via income) of an oil price increase on demand is common when crude oil demand elasticity is used to assess the costs of oil supply shocks (e.g., Brown and Huntington, 2013) because those events have a well-documented macroeconomic impact. For different applications of the elasticity parameter, this adjustment might not be appropriate..



Figure 4. Estimated short-run and long-run world crude oil demand elasticities with respect to price (including income effect)

4.2 COMPARISON TO OTHER WORLD ELASTICITY ESTIMATES

Figure 5 places the world crude oil demand elasticities (with respect to crude oil price or a new crude oil price maximum) from the metaregression in the context of other world crude oil demand elasticity estimates in the literature and highlights attributes that can help understanding and, to some extent, reconciling the large differences in value.



Figure 5. Short-run price elasticities of world crude oil demand (metaregression vs. other published results)

First, except for IMF (2011), all other primary studies in Figure 5 estimate systems of equations: simultaneous equations (Krichene, 2002; Askari and Krichene, 2010), structural VARs (Baumeister and Peersman, 2013; Kilian and Murphy, 2014) or a dynamic stochastic general equilibrium model (Bodenstein and Guerrieri, 2011). In all those systems, the quantity variable refers to crude oil production data and changes in consumption are assumed to be equal to changes in crude oil output. The resulting demand elasticities with respect to price can be referred to as "elasticities-in-production"—terminology introduced in Kilian and Murphy (2014)—and they tend to overstate demand responsiveness because they do not take into account the smoothing role of inventories. Kilian and Murphy (2014) address this shortcoming by also computing a substantially smaller "elasticity-in-use" (-0.26 for the "elasticity-in-use" versus -0.44 for the "elasticity-in-production").²⁴ In contrast, the majority of studies included in the metaregressions discussed in the previous section (as well as IMF(2011)) estimate reduced form equations with crude oil consumption data as the dependent variable.

Second, studies that consider the possibility of time-varying elasticities find crude oil demand elasticity to be declining over time (e.g., Baumeister and Peersman, 2013; Askari and Krichene, 2010). The crude oil market has experienced structural changes since the 1970s that have reduced crude oil demand

²⁴ Krichene (2002) and Askari and Krichene (2010) are exceptions to the otherwise larger "elasticities-in-production" summarized in Figure 5. However, their authors acknowledge the limitations of their two-stage least squares approach which takes GDP, natural gas prices, and exchange rates as exogenous. These estimates might be downward-biased due to endogeneity bias.

responsiveness: the advent of liquid spot and future markets where participants can hedge their physical positions (Baumeister & Peersman, 2013); the reduced ability of the OECD non-transportation sector to substitute or reduce crude oil consumption after having taken advantage of "low hanging fruit" adjustments in the wake of the crude oil crises of the 1970s (Dargay and Gately, 2010); a given reduction in miles traveled provides progressively smaller fuel savings as vehicle fuel efficiency improves (Hughes et al., 2008). Thus, papers that compute a single elasticity over the long time period including the 1970s and early 1980s will likely obtain a larger elasticity than those starting later or allowing elasticity to vary over time.

Third, crude oil demand elasticities recovered from SVAR impulse response functions represent responses to shocks and those shocks are normalized to always result in a crude oil price increase. In contrast, elasticities estimated using reduced form equations typically correspond to the average responsiveness over shocked and unshocked periods and various types of shocks implying crude oil price increases and decreases. The strong effect of the *Pmax* variable in the metaregressions is consistent with a larger responsiveness during that specific type of price increase. Relatedly, IMF (2011) finds world crude oil elasticity for the subset of observations in which price level was above the average price level (-0.038) to be double the average elasticity for the full price history (-0.019).

Not all authors using SVARs agree on the magnitude of crude oil demand elasticities. Imposing bounds on the value of crude oil demand elasticity has become a common part of the strategy for identification of structural parameters in SVAR crude oil market models. As shown in Caldara et al. (2016), the two observed patterns of 1) larger volatility in crude oil prices than crude oil output and 2) near-zero covariance between reduced form residuals for global crude oil output and crude oil price are consistent with a wide range of choices for supply and demand elasticity bounds. With many feasible combinations, the choice of bounds must rely on external information which involves either a literature review or primary estimation. In some cases, the selected pair of bounds involves a very small supply elasticity (0.025) and larger demand elasticity (-0.8) (Killian and Murphy (2014); Baumeister and Peersman (2013)) and in other cases the bounds or, in Bayesian SVARs, priors are similar in absolute value for supply and demand (e.g., 0.10 and -0.10 respectively in Baumeister and Hamilton (2015) and Caldara et al. (2016)).²⁵ Results from our metaregression generally agree with a short-run world crude oil demand elasticity of approximately -0.1.

5. CONCLUSIONS

The aggregate response of global crude oil demand to a price or income change is the combination of responses from multiple regions and sectors. Building on that idea, we construct a world crude oil demand elasticity based on a meta-analysis of elasticities for individual regions and sectors/petroleum products obtained from 75 studies published from 2000 to 2015. We then compare the metaregression results to other estimates of the world crude oil demand elasticity in the literature.

Global short-run elasticities with respect to crude oil price obtained from the metaregression are low (0.08 and -0.06 for transportation and non-transportation sectors respectively). Estimated long-run elasticities reflecting decade-long adjustments are -0.18 for the transportation sector and -0.32 for other end uses. All estimated elasticities increase (in absolute value) when they convey response to a new price or income maximum and when they reflect response to end-use product prices rather than crude oil prices. The

²⁵ The -0.8 bound on crude oil demand impulse elasticity is based on a single paper that estimates long-run price elasticity of gasoline for the United States using results from a household survey conducted in 1979 and 1988 (Hausman and Newey, 1995).

consumption-weighted average of elasticities from both sectors ranges, depending on details about the price baseline, from -0.074 to -0.143 in the short-run. The long-run range is wider (-0.260, -0.823).

Results indicate a slightly decreasing trend in short-run transportation elasticity over time. The estimated coefficient on the trend variable for the other price-elasticities is consistent with them increasing over time but it is not statistically significant. For income elasticities, statistically significant trends only appear for the non-transportation sector and suggest that short-run income elasticity has been decreasing but long-run elasticity has been increasing. We find that countries with higher end-use price levels (inclusive of taxes) are more price elastic. The estimated relationship between income elasticities and a cross-section of income levels is weaker but consistent with higher-income countries being less income elastic.

No single study can produce an elasticity value well-suited for every empirical application. However, applied economists can benefit from systematic literature reviews and meta-analyses to select elasticity values useful to their specific research question. Attentiveness to key aspects of empirical application (e.g., duration of adjustment period being investigated, normal market conditions vs. disrupted market conditions) are important in selecting a value of crude oil demand elasticity. We illustrate these considerations by computing multiple elasticity baseline values.

Even though there is an extensive body of literature on petroleum product demand elasticity estimation, it continues to be unbalanced toward study of transportation demand in high-income countries. In addition, changes in demand elasticity due to technological and policy changes are often observed in the literature with a considerable lag since most studies compute average elasticities over decades-long analysis periods. This is particularly the case for studies using time series data since they need to cover a longer time period than studies using data with a cross-sectional dimension to ensure sufficient degrees of freedom in the estimation. Thus, there continues to be room for new estimates to balance out the body of estimates from different regions and sectors and to capture evolution of elasticities over time.

6. **REFERENCES**

Askari, H., & Krichene, N. (2010). An oil demand and supply model incorporating monetary policy. *Energy*, 35(5), 2013-2021.

Balcombe, R., Mackett, R., Paulley, N., Preston, J., Shires, J., Titheridge, H., Wardman, M., & White, P. (2004). The demand for public transport: a practical guide. TRL Report TRL593.

Banerjee, A., Dolado, J.J., Galbraith, J.W., & Hendry, D. (1993). Co-integration, error correction, and the econometric analysis of non-stationary data. Oxford University Press Catalogue.

Basso, L. J., & Oum, T. H. (2007). Automobile fuel demand: a critical assessment of empirical methodologies. *Transport Reviews*, 27(4), 449-484.

Baumeister, C., & Peersman, G. (2013). The role of time-varying price elasticities in accounting for volatility changes in the crude oil market. *Journal of Applied Econometrics*, 28(7), 1087-1109.

Baumeister, C., & Hamilton, J. (2015). *Structural interpretation of vector autoregressions with incomplete identification: Revisiting the role of oil supply and demand shocks*. Manuscript, University of Notre Dame and UCSD.

Bel, G., & Gradus, R. (2016). Effects of unit-based pricing on household waste collection demand: A meta-regression analysis. *Resource and Energy Economics*, 44, 169-182.

Bodenstein, M., & Guerrieri, L. (2011). Oil efficiency, demand, and prices: a tale of ups and downs. Federal Reserve Board.

Borenstein, M., Hedges, L. V., Higgins, J., & Rothstein, H. R. (2009). *Introduction to Meta-Analysis*. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

Brons, M., Nijkamp, P., Pels, E., & Rietveld, P. (2008). A meta-analysis of the price elasticity of gasoline demand. A SUR approach. *Energy Economics*, 30(5), 2105-2122.

Caldara, D., Cavallo, M., & Iacoviello, M. (2016). Oil Price Elasticities and Oil Price Fluctuations. Federal Reserve Board.

Cameron, C.A., & Miller, D.L. (2015). A practitioner's guide to cluster-robust inference. *Journal of Human Resources* 50(2), 317-372.

Daniel, V. E., Florax, R. J., & Rietveld, P. (2009). Flooding risk and housing values: An economic assessment of environmental hazard. *Ecological Economics*, 69(2), 355-365.

Dargay, J.M., & Gately, D. (2010). World Oil Demand's Shift toward Faster Growing and Less Price-Responsive Products and Regions. *Energy Policy*, 38(10), 6261-6277.

Dargay, J. M., Gately, D., & Huntington, H. G. (2007, August). Price and income responsiveness of world oil demand, by product. In Energy Modeling Forum Working Paper EMF OP (Vol. 61).

Dees, S., Karadeloglou, P., Kaufmann, R. K., & Sanchez, M. (2007). Modelling the world oil market: Assessment of a quarterly econometric model. *Energy Policy*, 35(1), 178-191.

Espey, M. (1998). Gasoline demand revisited: an international meta-analysis of elasticities. *Energy Economics*, 20(3), 273-295.

Hair, J. F. J., Anderson, R. E., Tatham, R. L., & Black, W. C. (1995). *Multivariate data analysis*. Saddle River. 3rd Edition. New York: McMillan.

Hausman, J. A., & Newey, W. K. (1995). Nonparametric estimation of exact consumers surplus and deadweight loss. *Econometrica*, 63(6), 1445-1476.

Havranek, T., Irsova, Z., & Janda, K. (2012). Demand for gasoline is more price-inelastic than commonly thought. *Energy Economics*, 34(1), 201-207.

Havranek, T., & Kokes, O. (2015). "Income elasticity of gasoline demand: A meta-analysis." *Energy Economics* 47, 77-86.

Hlavac, Marek (2015). stargazer: Well-Formatted Regression and Summary Statistics Tables. R package version 5.2. http://CRAN.R-project.org/package=stargazer

Hughes, J. E., Knittel, C. R., & Sperling, D. (2008). Evidence of a Shift in the Short-Run Price Elasticity of Gasoline Demand. *The Energy Journal*, 29(1), 93-114.

Brown, S.P.A., & Huntington, H.G. (2013). Assessing the U.S. oil security premium. *Energy Economics* 38: 118-127.

International Monetary Fund (2011, April). Tensions from the two-speed recovery: unemployment, commodities, and capital flows. World Economic Outlook.

Kilian, L., & Murphy, D. P. (2014). The role of inventories and speculative trading in the global market for crude oil. *Journal of Applied Econometrics*, 29(3), 454-478.

Krichene, N. (2002). World crude oil and natural gas: a demand and supply model. *Energy Economics*, 24(6), 557-576.

Labandeira, X., Labeaga, J.M, & Lopez-Otero, X. (2017). A meta-analysis on the price elasticity of energy demand. *Energy Policy* 102, 549-568.

Ma, C., Rogers, A. A., Kragt, M. E., Zhang, F., Polyakov, M., Gibson, F., Chalak, M., Pandit, R. & Tapsuwan, S. (2015). Consumers' willingness to pay for renewable energy: A meta-regression analysis. *Resource and Energy Economics*, 42, 93-109.

Menard, S. (1995). *Applied Logistic Regression Analysis. Sage University Series on Quantitative Applications in the Social Sciences*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

Nelson, J. P. (2014). Estimating the price elasticity of beer: Meta-analysis of data with heterogeneity, dependence, and publication bias. *Journal of Health Economics*, 33, 180-187.

Nelson, J. P., & Kennedy, P. E. (2009). The use (and abuse) of meta-analysis in environmental and natural resource economics: an assessment. *Environmental and resource economics*, 42(3), 345-377.

Oladosu, G., Leiby, P.N., Bowman, D.C., Uría-Martínez, R., & Johnson, M. (2018). Impacts of oil price shocks on the U.S. economy: a meta-analysis of the oil price elasticity of GDP for net oil-importing economies. *Energy Policy*, 115, 523-544.

Stanley, T.D., & Doucouliagos, C. (2007). Identifying and correcting publication selection bias in the efficiency wage literature: Heckman meta-regression. Deakin University. School of Accounting, Economics and Finance. School Working Paper. Economics Series, 11, 2007.

Stern, D. I. (2012). Interfuel Substitution: A Meta-Analysis. *Journal of Economic Surveys*, 26(2), 307-331.

APPENDIX. LIST OF REFERENCES USED IN META-ANALYSIS

Alves, D. C., & da Silveira Bueno, R. D. L. (2003). Short-run, long-run and cross elasticities of gasoline demand in Brazil. *Energy Economics*, 25(2), 191-199.

Arzaghi, M., & Squalli, J. (2015). How price inelastic is demand for gasoline in fuel-subsidizing economies? *Energy Economics*, 50, 117-124.

Bakhat, M., Labeaga, J. M., Labandeira, X., & López, X. (2012). Economic Crisis and Elasticities of Car Fuels: Evidence for Spain (Working Paper FA15-2012).

Baltagi, B. H., Bresson, G., Griffin, J. M., & Pirotte, A. (2003). Homogeneous, heterogeneous or shrinkage estimators? Some empirical evidence from French regional gasoline consumption. *Empirical Economics*, 28(4), 795-811.

Banaszak, S., Chakravorty, U., & Leung, P. (1999). Demand for ground transportation fuel and pricing policy in Asian tigers: a comparative study of Korea and Taiwan. *The Energy Journal*, 20(2), 145-165.

Baranzini, A., & Weber, S. (2013). Elasticities of gasoline demand in Switzerland. *Energy Policy*, 63, 674-680.

Barla, P., Gilbert-Gonthier, M., & Kuelah, J. R. T. (2014). The demand for road diesel in Canada. *Energy Economics*, 43, 316-322.

Belhaj, M. (2002). Vehicle and fuel demand in Morocco. Energy Policy, 30(13), 1163-1171.

Bhattacharyya, S. C., & Blake, A. (2009). Domestic demand for petroleum products in MENA countries. *Energy Policy*, 37(4), 1552-1560.

Blundell, R., Horowitz, J. L., & Parey, M. (2012). Measuring the price responsiveness of gasoline demand: Economic shape restrictions and nonparametric demand estimation. *Quantitative Economics*, 3(1), 29-51.

Boshoff, W. H. (2012). Gasoline, diesel fuel and jet fuel demand in South Africa. Studies in Economics and Econometrics, 36(1), 43-78.

Broadstock, D. C., & Hunt, L. C. (2010). Quantifying the impact of exogenous non-economic factors on UK transport oil demand. *Energy Policy*, 38(3), 1559-1565.

Chakravorty, U., Fesharaki, F., & Zhou, S. (2000). Domestic demand for petroleum in OPEC countries. *OPEC Review*, 24(1), 23-52.

Chandrasiri, S. (2006). Demand for road-fuel in a small developing economy: The case of Sri Lanka. *Energy Policy*, 34(14), 1833-1840.

Chang, D., & Serletis, A. (2014). The demand for gasoline: evidence from household survey data. *Journal* of *Applied Econometrics*, 29(2), 291-313.

Cheung, K. Y., & Thomson, E. (2004). The demand for gasoline in China: a cointegration analysis. *Journal of Applied Statistics*, 31(5), 533-544.

Cho, W. G., Nam, K., & Pagan, J. A. (2004). Economic growth and interfactor/interfuel substitution in Korea. *Energy Economics*, 26(1), 31-50.

Christopoulos, D. K. (2000). The demand for energy in Greek manufacturing. *Energy Economics*, 22(5), 569-586.

Coyle, D., DeBacker, J., & Prisinzano, R. (2012). Estimating the supply and demand of gasoline using tax data. *Energy Economics*, 34(1), 195-200.

Dahl, C. (2001). Estimating oil product demand in Indonesia using a cointegrating error correction model. *OPEC Review*, 25(1), 1-25.

Danesin, A., & Linares, P. (2015). An Estimation of Fuel Demand Elasticities for Spain An Aggregated Panel Approach Accounting for Diesel Share. *Journal of Transport Economics and Policy*, 49(1), 1-16.

Dargay, J.M., & Gately, D. (2010). World Oil Demand's Shift toward Faster Growing and Less Price-Responsive Products and Regions. *Energy Policy*, 38(10), 6261-6277.

Dargay, J. M., Gately, D., & Huntington, H. G. (2007, August). Price and income responsiveness of world oil demand, by product. In Energy Modeling Forum Working Paper EMF OP (Vol. 61).

Dees, S., Karadeloglou, P., Kaufmann, R. K., & Sanchez, M. (2007). Modelling the world oil market: Assessment of a quarterly econometric model. *Energy Policy*, 35(1), 178-191.

De Vita, G., Endresen, K., & Hunt, L. C. (2006). An empirical analysis of energy demand in Namibia. *Energy Policy*, 34(18), 3447-3463.

Eltony, M. N., & Al-Mutairi, N. H. (1995). Demand for gasoline in Kuwait: an empirical analysis using cointegration techniques. *Energy Economics*, 17(3), 249-253.

Frondel, M., Peters, J., & Vance, C. (2008). Identifying the Rebound: Evidence from a German Household Panel. *The Energy Journal*, 29(4), 145-163.

Gately, D., & Huntington, H. G. (2002). The asymmetric effects of changes in price and income on energy and oil demand. *The Energy Journal*, 23, 19-55.

Griffin, J. M., & Schulman, C. T. (2005). Price asymmetry in energy demand models: a proxy for energysaving technical change? *The Energy Journal*, 26, 1-21.

Hasanov, M. (2015). The demand for transport fuels in Turkey. Energy Economics, 51, 125-134.

Hausman, J. A., & Newey, W. K. (1995). Nonparametric estimation of exact consumers surplus and deadweight loss. *Econometrica*, 63(6), 1445-1476.

Hughes, J. E., Knittel, C. R., & Sperling, D. (2008). Evidence of a Shift in the Short-Run Price Elasticity of Gasoline Demand. *The Energy Journal*, 29(1), 93-114.

Hunt, L. C., & Ninomiya, Y. (2003). Unravelling trends and seasonality: a structural time series analysis of transport oil demand in the UK and Japan. *The Energy Journal*, 24(3), 63-96.

Huntington, H. G. (2011). Backcasting US oil demand over a turbulent decade. *Energy Policy*, 39(9), 5674-5680.

Huntington, H. G. (2010). Short-and long-run adjustments in US petroleum consumption. *Energy Economics*, 32(1), 63-72.

Ibrahim, I. B., & Hurst, C. (1990). Estimating energy and oil demand functions: A study of thirteen developing countries. *Energy Economics*, 12(2), 93-102.

International Monetary Fund (2011, April). Tensions from the two-speed recovery: unemployment, commodities, and capital flows. World Economic Outlook.

Iootty, M., Pinto, H., & Ebeling, F. (2009). Automotive fuel consumption in Brazil: Applying static and dynamic systems of demand equations. *Energy Policy*, 37(12), 5326-5333.

Iwayemi, A., Adenikinju, A., & Babatunde, M. A. (2010). Estimating petroleum products demand elasticities in Nigeria: A multivariate cointegration approach. *Energy Economics*, 32(1), 73-85.

Kayser, H. A. (2000). Gasoline demand and car choice: estimating gasoline demand using household information. *Energy Economics*, 22(3), 331-348.

Li, Z., Rose, J. M., & Hensher, D. A. (2010). Forecasting automobile petrol demand in Australia: an evaluation of empirical models. *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, 44(1), 16-38.

Lin, C. Y. C., & Prince, L. (2013). Gasoline price volatility and the elasticity of demand for gasoline. *Energy Economics*, 38, 111-117.

Lin, C. Y. C., & Zeng, J. J. (2013). The elasticity of demand for gasoline in China. *Energy Policy*, 59, 189-197.

Liu, W. (2014). Modeling gasoline demand in the United States: A flexible semiparametric approach. *Energy Economics*, 45, 244-253.

Liu, G. (2004). Estimating energy demand elasticities for OECD countries. A dynamic panel data approach. Statistics Norway, Research Department. Discussion Papers No. 373, March 2004.

Ma, H., Oxley, L., Gibson, J., & Kim, B. (2008). China's energy economy: Technical change, factor demand and interfactor/interfuel substitution. *Energy Economics*, 30(5), 2167-2183.

Mahmud, S. F. (2000). The energy demand in the manufacturing sector of Pakistan: some further results. *Energy Economics*, 22(6), 641-648.

Melo, P. C., & Ramli, A. R. (2014). Estimating fuel demand elasticities to evaluate CO 2 emissions: Panel data evidence for the Lisbon Metropolitan Area. *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, 67, 30-46.

Nagata, Y. (2001). A Forecast of Energy Demand in Japan Considering Asymmetric Price Elasticities. *Energy Studies Review*, 10(1).

Nicol, C. J. (2003). Elasticities of demand for gasoline in Canada and the United States. *Energy Economics*, 25(2), 201-214.

Olivia, S., & Gibson, J. (2008). Household energy demand and the equity and efficiency aspects of subsidy reform in Indonesia. *The Energy Journal*, 29(1), 21-39.

Pock, M. (2007). Gasoline and diesel demand in Europe: new insights (No. 202). Reihe Ökonomie/Economics Series, Institut für Höhere Studien (IHS).

Polemis, M. L. (2006). Empirical assessment of the determinants of road energy demand in Greece. *Energy Economics*, 28(3), 385-403.

Ramanathan, R. (1999). Short-and long-run elasticities of gasoline demand in India: An empirical analysis using cointegration techniques. *Energy Economics*, 21(4), 321-330.

Rao, B. B., & Rao, G. (2009). Cointegration and the demand for gasoline. *Energy Policy*, 37(10), 3978-3983.

Reyes, O., Escalante, R., & Matas, A. (2010). La demanda de gasolinas en México: Efectos y alternativas ante el cambio climático. *Economía: teoría y práctica*, (32), 83-111.

Ryan, D. L., & Plourde, A. (2002). Smaller and smaller? The price responsiveness of nontransport oil demand. *The Quarterly Review of Economics and Finance*, 42(2), 285-317.

Santos, G. F. (2013). Fuel demand in Brazil in a dynamic panel data approach. *Energy Economics*, 36, 229-240.

Schmalensee, R., & Stoker, T. M. (1999). Household gasoline demand in the United States. *Econometrica*, 67(3), 645-662.

Sene, S. O. (2012). Estimating the demand for gasoline in developing countries: Senegal. *Energy Economics*, 34(1), 189-194.

Sentenac-Chemin, E. (2012). Is the price effect on fuel consumption symmetric? Some evidence from an empirical study. *Energy Policy*, 41, 59-65.

Serletis, A., Timilsina, G. R., & Vasetsky, O. (2010). International evidence on sectoral interfuel substitution. *The Energy Journal*, 31, 1-29.

Serletis, A., & Shahmoradi, A. (2008). Semi-nonparametric estimates of interfuel substitution in US energy demand. *Energy Economics*, 30(5), 2123-2133.

Sillah, B. M., & Alsheikh, H. M. (2012). Income, price, and government expenditure elasticities of oil in the gulf cooperation council countries. *International Journal of Energy Economics and Policy*, 2(4), 333-341.

Small, K. A., & Van Dender, K. (2007). Fuel efficiency and motor vehicle travel: the declining rebound effect. *The Energy Journal*, 25-51.

Su, Q. (2011). The effect of population density, road network density, and congestion on household gasoline consumption in US urban areas. *Energy Economics*, 33(3), 445-452.

Urga, G., & Walters, C. (2003). Dynamic translog and linear logit models: a factor demand analysis of interfuel substitution in US industrial energy demand. *Energy Economics*, 25(1), 1-21.

Vásquez-Cordano, A.L. (2005). La demanda agregada de combustibles líquidos en el Perú. Documento de Trabajo 12. Oficina de Estudios Económicos, OSINERG.

Wadud, Z., Graham, D. J., & Noland, R. B. (2010). Gasoline demand with heterogeneity in household responses. *The Energy Journal*, 31, 47-74.

West, S. E., & Williams, R. C. (2004). Estimates from a consumer demand system: implications for the incidence of environmental taxes. *Journal of Environmental Economics and Management*, 47(3), 535-558.

Yatchew, A., & No, J. A. (2001). Household gasoline demand in Canada. *Econometrica*, 69(6), 1697-1709.

Ziramba, E. (2010). Price and income elasticities of crude oil import demand in South Africa: A cointegration analysis. *Energy Policy*, 38(12), 7844-7849